STINCHCOMBE PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 

THURSDAY 7TH JULY 2016 AT 7.30PM 

IN THE VILLAGE HALL

Present




In Attendance
Mr D. Leggate (Chair)


Dr J. Cordwell (County Councillor)


Mrs M. Shaw(Vice Chair)


Mr G. Butcher (District Councillor)
                    

Ms S. Guy (Parish Councillor)

Mr I. Kirkham (Tree Warden)


Mr C. Snellock (Parish Councillor)

Mrs N. Bradley (Clerk)

Mr Leggate opened the meeting and welcomed all.

1)  Apologies
Mr K. Tucker (District Councillor)

Mrs C. Braun (District Councillor)

Mr G. Hillman (Parish Councillor)

2)  Co-option of Councillor
Mr Snellock introduced himself and explained that, having lived in the village for 11 years, during which time he had taken part in the formulation of the Parish Plan and been joint Footpaths Warden for the last 18 months, he feels he would like to put more back into the community. He believes that rural communities are important and would not like to see the village changed radically.

With Mr Snellock out of the room, Mrs Shaw proposed and Mr Leggate seconded his co-option to the Council. This was carried unanimously and  Mr Snellock was welcomed to the Council. (104/16)

3)   DPI Declarations and Dispensations

There were no declarations.
4)   Approval of the Minutes of the Annual General Meeting Held on  26th May 2016 

Acceptance of the minutes was proposed by Mr Leggate, seconded by Mrs Shaw and carried unanimously. They were were duly accepted and signed. (105/16)

It was noted that it is now a legal requirement to post draft minutes on the website within 30 days of a meeting. (106/16)

5)   Matters Arising from the Minutes
      -  Both oil drums and the log have now been removed from the bridle path. (107/16)

      -  Concern about drainage problems on Standle Lane is ongoing but the footpaths on Taits Hill   

          Road are now due to be cleared as part of the Lengthsman Works Project. (108/16)

      -  Mrs Shaw will speak to Mr Wannell about refurbishment of all three notice boards. Action  
         MrsShaw. (109/16)

      -  Mr Leggate and the Clerk have completed an application for funding from the PCC. (110/16)

 6)   Reports by County and District Councillors
Cllrs Cordwell's  and Butcher's reports are attached. (111/16)
7)   Planning Matters
     Decided Since Last Meeting

     -S.16/0696/HHOLD, Church Cottage, erection of two storey rear extension, single storey side 

      extension & erection of a porch. Permitted. (112/16)               

     - S.16/0812/TCA, Overend Barn, T4 & T5 Beech - reduce by 10m. Approved. (113/16)
     - S.16/0810/TCA,  Overend House, T1 & T2 Beech - reduce canopy by 10m. T3 Sycamore - fell. 

       Approved. (114/16)
     Still Undecided

     - S.16/0253, Vale Vets Ltd The Animal Hospital The Avenue,  Replacement store building and 

      CT Scan building. (115/16)  

8)   Footpaths

Mr Snellock reported that the Wardens have now covered more of the footpaths and most are in good condition though a path from  Taits Hill Road to Taits Hill Industrial Estate is blocked by a fallen tree. He will check if this has been reported and will contact the Cotswold Wardens about it.  Action Mr Snellock. (116/16)  

9)   Highways
Concerns were raised about the planned closure of the A38 for repairs to the railway bridge and potential use of village roads, particularly Wick Lane, by detoured traffic. Mr Leggate will take this up with Andrew Middlecote. Action Mr Leggate. (117/16) 
10)   Facilities
Information has been obtained from Gloucestershire Playing fields Association and Zurich Insurance that, in addition to an annual RoSPA inspection, the Council is responsible for deciding how often to carry out regular inspections and producing a risk assessment. Mrs Shaw proposed and Mr Leggate seconded joining the GPFA. The motion was carried unanimously and Mr Leggate will attend an inspection training course on 14th July. Action Mr Leggate and Clerk. (118/16)

Mr Kirkham does not think that the tree on the Avenue which is in poor condition presents any danger and believes it can be left for the time being. He has clipped ivy from most of the trees but would appreciate help in clearing it. Mr Leggate thanked him for his work and a working party has been set up for Saturday 23rd July which will be publicised in the Newsletter. Action Mr Kirkham and Clerk. (119/16)

There has been concern from residents about the poor condition of the phone box. This is on BT's list for repainting but the Clerk will chase the matter up. Action Clerk. (120/16)

Recent legislation regarding transparency means that a greater number of PC documents (agendas, minutes, accounts, DPIs, standing orders etc) need to be posted on the website. It was agreed that it would be useful for at least one member of the Council to be able to post items to reduce the load on Mr Bartlam and Mr Snellock will discuss this with Mr Bartlam. Action Mr Snellock. (121/16)

Re-registration of the village Green is ongoing Action Mr Hillman. (122/16)

11) Community Safety
A Community Speedwatch meeting to train volunteers in the use of equipment has been postponed until Sunday 4th September. (123/16)
11)  Financial Matters
The Statement of Payments and Receipts was signed by the Chair and  Mrs Shaw. (124/16) 

Authorisation of payment of £78 for the playground inspection, a £300 grant to the Village Hall and £517.35 for the last two quarters' clerk's salary was proposed by Mr Leggate, seconded by Ms Guy and carried unanimously. (125/16) 
The surplus reserve was discussed and it was agreed that, in addition to renovating the notice boards, a contribution to the Village Hall refurbishment, subject to a proposal from the VH committee with whom Mrs Shaw will liaise,  would be of benefit to the whole community. The clerk will also make enquiries from Cam about wildflower planting. Action Mrs Shaw and Clerk. (126/16)                                                                 
12)  Correspondence
There was no correspondence.
13)  Councillors' Reports
Mr Snellock took part in Chris Wiltshire's Butterfly Walk on Stinchcombe Hill which was well-attended and very informative. (127/16)
15) Review of Standing Orders
Messrs Leggate and Snellock and the Clerk will review the outdated Standing Orders and produce a current version. Action Mr Leggate, Mr  Snellock and Clerk. (128/16)
16) Village Show
This is going ahead and plans are well under way. Admission and all entries will be free except for the dog show and any proceeds will be split between the Church and Village Hall. (129/16)
17) Items for Website
The Clerk will forward approved minutes of the AGM and draft minutes of this meeting as well as a welcome to Mr Snellock.  Action Clerk. (130/16)
18) Dates of Next Meetings
Thurs 1st September, 7.30pm

Thurs 6th October, 7.30pm

Thurs 10th November, 7.30pm
Wed 14th December, 7.00pm
The meeting closed at 9.05pm.

Report on County Council Matters to Stinchcombe Parish Council 

7th July 2016

Highways Lengthsman projects
My weeks for the Lengthsman programme are those commencing 6th June (now gone), 22nd August and 7th November. Taits Hill Road, The Avenue and The Street are included.
County Council Meeting, 29th June

Local Transport Plan, 2015-2031. This was approved by the council. It is a ‘living’ document and will be updated from time to time. It will be available on the council’s website.
Four motions were debated and approved at the meeting:
· Highways Satisfaction Levels. (Lib Dem motion) This registered concern over the satisfaction levels with the service amongst both county councillors (score: 2.95/5.00) and parish councils (score: 2.41/5.00) and asked for these to be investigated and reported back to the December council meeting. There was unanimous support for this.
· Children’s Centres. (Labour motion) There was concern that the recent changes leave the service vulnerable to future closures. The motion asked for twice yearly reports from the cabinet member on how the service is performing. (Agreed with one member against and one abstention.) I spoke of my concerns over the Wotton centre.
· Students and Mental Health.  (Lib Dem motion) There is concern over the increasing number of further education students (6th formers and above) with mental health problems. A task group is to be set up to gather evidence and to produce recommendations to the council. (Unanimous).
· Urgent Motion on the EU Referendum. (Joint Lib Dem/Labour motion) The motion asked for a review of the consequences of this on how it will affect the council’s business. Also that a full list of the projects that would be affected by the withdrawal of EU funding is made available for the next meeting of the council. (All in favour apart from the one UKIP member present – and now the only one left: see below.) 

Cabinet Decision Statement (published 9th June): this included a decision to extend the present APCOA Parking Management Services Enforcement Contract for a further two years from 1st April 2018. 


At the County Council meeting this resulted in a number of concerns being raised by members, including me, on how well the contract was working. A list of these concerns will be sent to the cabinet member, Vernon Smith. The terms of the extension have yet to be agreed.

UKIP Members of the County Council 
Three UKIP members were elected to the council from the Forest of Dean in May 2013. In the last few days one has defected to the Conservative group (which he was a member of during a previous spell on the council) and another is to become an independent.

John Cordwell
SDC District Councillor Report - June 20L6.
Full council business is now well under way, with your district councillors sitting on the following important panels, groups and committees.

Cllr Ken Tucker tr Strategy and Review Committee. ! Environment Committee. tr Housing & Development Panel. n Planning Review Panel. n Multi-service Contract Task & Finish Group (new refuse collection contact with Ubico). tr Tyndale Monument Trustees Committee E Road Safety Liaison Committee

CIlr Catherine Braun I Housing Committee n Member's Development Panel n Housing Committee Performance Monitoring Group

Cllr George Butcher I Community Services and Licencing Committee. n Member's Development Panel n Constitution Working Group. ! Stinchcombe Hill recreation ground trust

Your District Councillors have also attended the following event during the month:

Cllr Tucker: n Attended training course - 'Planning guidance for Councillors'. n Attended Planning Committee 'Site visit'to North Nibley. tr Spoke at Planning Committee in support of refusing a North Nibley Planning Application. n Meeting with SDC to discuss Dryleaze Court options. n Meeting with Dryleaze Court residents to discuss re-location.

Cllr Catherine Braun: n Bearlands playground refurbishment - meeting with SDC officers and residents group E District Council Planning and Housing policy - training for Councillors n Housing Committee - spoke concerning Dryleaze development n Dryleaze residents - meeting with sDC officers to discuss options n Sheltered Modernisation Programme - meeting with SDC officers to review options for Wotton Cllr George Butcher: E preliminary meeting with the Community Services and Licensing Group, the first full meeting is due 29.06

D Community Services and Licensing Training 29.06

E Community Services and Licensing Meeting to allocate responsibilities of the committee - tpoke to appoint Cllr Ken Tucker to Road safety and myself to Stinchcombe hill Recreation Trust

Business

n The Children's Centre in Wotton has been sold by the NHS and the services located there are set to move to the Library o Cllr Butcher has been in contact with Councillor Cordwell (GCC) in order to support these services (GCC Control)

o Cllr Braun is following up with the Treetops Manager to confirm which services will be retained.

Housing committee 28 June

Main discussions covered: - A new Corporate Asset Management Strategy. Cllr Braun proposed an additional strategic property priority (which was accepted) to 'reduce the carbon footprint of our assets'. - The Housing Revenue Account - an updated Medium term Financial Plan will be provided in October to reflect changes to the outturn position.

A more detailed report is provided below on the sheltered housing and tenant involvement decisions.

Sheltered Housing D Dryleaze Court - The Commitee approved the recommendations of the Sheltered Modernisation Programme (see Report). This is an important stage in the long running programme to renew and upgrade the Council's sheltered housing stock to ensure it is fit for purpose and meets the needs and expectations of tena nts.

The programme has to be largely self financing due to pressures on the Council's housing budget and to enable improvements to be made, the Housing Committee decided in October 2015, to close and dispose of some sheltered sites to finance improvement of the remaining sheltered schemes.

Dryleaze Court was identified in a201,5 Asset Review as a site for redevelopment, because of the poor quality of accommodation (some homes did not meet the Decent Homes Standard) and high concentration of bedsits which are small and difficult to let. The Council is committed to provide a

much higher standard of sheltered accommodation.

On 28 June it was agreed that the Council will dispose of its freehold interest in Dryleaze Court (bedsits + communal area/facilities) on the open market and also that the 3L bungalows and flats on Dryleaze Court will be retained and associated to Dryleaze House. The income generated from the sale of the site will be used to fund improvements for redevelopment of sheltered housing across the district.

Residents of Dryleaze Court bedsits There are seven remaining residents in the Dryleaze Court bedsits, and the Council is committed to rehouse them all in the Dryleaze Court bungalows, flats or in Dryleaze House, which isthe preferred choice of the residents. Accommodation has already been identified for some of these residents, and it is hoped that all will be moved to their new home by the end of 20L6.

The redevelopment of this site will not start untilajlthe residents have been rehoused at a site of their choice - however long that takes. All the remaining residents will move out at the same time, to ensure that small groups of people do not become isolated on the site.

Feedback from sheltered residents who have moved at other sites has been very positive. Support is provided for moving, with moving costs paid for and a full moving package (including packing and unpacking). New carpets and curtains are provided for the new home and a home loss payment of f5,300 is made.

Residents of bungalows and flats

Laundry To address the to the loss of the Dryleaze Court laundry facilities, it's been confirmed that alternative laundry facilities will be provided for residents of the flats and bungalows, on Drylease Court (possibly on the garage site).

Parking Cllr Braun has had confirmation from the Programme Manager, that some additional parking will be provided for residents of the bungalows and flats, to improve the parking provision on the site.

E Redevelopment of the site Any future proposals for redevelopment of the Dryleaze Court site will have to meet planning conditions and to be in keeping with the local area. We will monitor the situation closely as proposals come forward.

Tenant involvement

The Housing Committee agreed a proposal in increase tenants' involvement in the housing service. Stroud DC has 5100tenancies, and the current approach focuses on formal structures and does not engage large numbers of people and is not representative of alltenants. A survey of 1000 tenants (in March and April) helped to shape new proposals, following an approach that has already been implemented in Cambridge.

3,

4.

5.

The objective is to have a more local and tenant focussed approach to engagement, with more people getting involved and with wider and more varied groups of tenants, Tenant engagement will be taken more to tenants (rather than meetings in Stroud) and effort will be made to increase access and remove barriers to involvement, for example by having local sessions, which are less formal and can be accessed via a drop in facility rather than requiring attendance at a long meeting. The changes will be as follows: t. Stroud Council Housing Forum is replaced as the formal meeting, with the Housing Committee offering two formal seats on its committee for tenant representatives

2. Three regional tenant roadshow events are scheduled per year to allow tenants to pop in to provide feedback or find information on the service.

The tenant inspectors role is enhanced

The scrutiny function is based around the x3 (or more) events so that scrutiny is on what matters to tenants and involvement is open to anyone interested in the scrutiny subject

That ad hoc focus and other groups be convened on specific issues as defined by Housing Committee and tenant reps

6. A tenants conference is piloted. Open to all, it will give an opportunity to learn about the service, its key issues, have a say and to do so, conveniently. With officers, members, partners, contractors and tenants invited, it could offer a chance for open and useful dialogue

There's further info on the tenant involvement pages on the SDC website, which include 'have your say' and other initiatives to seek feedback and comment. https://www.stroud.gov.uk/housinF/council-tenantsa nd-leaseholders/im-a-c.o_u ncil-tenA nt/stroud-tena nt-voice

Gloucestershire D€volution bid update

The Chief Executive of SDC updated group leaders at the Strategy & Resources Committee meeting on 15 June as follows. However the recent EU referendum vote, and change of prime minister may result in a change of national policy in relation to devolution.

l-5 June update - All successful bids nationally had included provision for an elected mayor, with the exception of Cornwall - however, this may still have to be addressed in the next round of negotiations. Leadership Gloucestershire had appointed KPMG to carry out a review of the Gloucestershire bid and present their recommendations by October 2016. Discussions were ongoing with Government, voluntary and community groups and businesses. The key question was whether Gloucestershire would be willing to opt for an elected mayor if this was the only governance arrangement the Government would accept. Members were concerned that no decisions should be made without full and proper consultation with all district councillors and the wider community.

For further information see: https://weareglos.com/devolution-bid-for-gloucestershi relour-bidl,

Potholes continue to big a huge problem in our area, some which are 'repaired', then need attention again within a few weeks. Residents are being encouraged to report potholes via the GCC website. http : //wwyi. g I o u ceste rs h i re. sov. u k/re po rt it

Coombe Allotment site has been sold to developers, but no name has been provided
